College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Friday, May 18, 2007
Present: Stu Goldstein, Sarah Corrigan, Sue Wick, Nikki Shultz, David Schladt, Alexi Powell, Iris Charvat, Paul Siliciano, Jean Underwood, Martha Flanders, Robin Wright, Jane Phillips, Frank Barnwell, Leslie Schiff
Not Present: Rogene Schnell, Andy Manning
Minutes from April 2007 meeting were reviewed and approved.

Use of Transfer or Study Abroad Courses in the Biology Minor 
On occasion, students ask to use study abroad courses in partial fulfillment of the biology minor requirements.  In 2003 the biology minor was restricted to include only CBS departmental courses.  However, it seems reasonable that students should be able to use study abroad courses to satisfy biology minor requirements, especially if the program taken abroad grants U of M resident credit.  Jane Phillips questioned whether or not it is fair to allow courses from study abroad, but not from other U of M departments such as Fisheries and Wildlife (FW) or Entomology (Ent).  Consensus within the committee seemed to be that encouraging study abroad is a U of M initiative, and therefore something CBS should support.  Sarah Corrigan pointed out that when students want to take courses at the U of M in other subjects such as FW or Ent, they typically do so because they are required as part of a student’s major.  It was decided that courses from particular study abroad programs will be approved in advance.  A list will be generated and sent to EPC for a vote via email. Individual study abroad courses may be accepted upon review by the Director of Undergraduate Studies for the area of study.  

Phcl 4001 as a possible elective in CBS majors  

The course can accommodate up to 50 total students, and includes active discussion of scientific papers in pharmacology.  The Neuroscience major has investigated the course and plans to use it as a Group A elective.  Dr. Flanders moved to allow Phcl 4001 as a Biology major elective, Dr. Schiff seconded the vote, and it was approved unanimously.  Other departments can consider allowing it as an upper division elective.
Welcome Week 2008

Jean Underwood updated the Committee that Welcome Week will be a required program for all incoming freshmen as of Fall 2008. Welcome Week will begin the Wednesday before classes start, requiring all freshmen to move to campus before the weekend prior to classes.  Welcome Week programs will include a mix of University-wide and college-specific programming.  CBS would like to use part of their college day to help form study groups as a follow-up to the Nature of Life.  Exploration of CBS majors would also be a topic of interest, finishing up with a dinner at the Science Museum at the end of the day.   Welcome Week will supplant the New Student Weekend.  It was noted that Welcome Week overlaps with the Republican National Convention.
IDL Courses
Greater than 50% of students who take Independent and Distance Learning (IDL) extended term courses such as Genetics and Cell Biology do not pass.  These courses are taught via correspondence and allow 9 months for completion, starting each month of the academic year.  Reasons for the high failure rate include students being unfamiliar with skills needed for independent learning, failing to complete the courses, running out of time for course completion, and adding IDL course(s) to an already heavy course load.  Students on probation and those repeating Biol 4003/4004 after a “D” or “F” attempt in the regular course are also prone to failure.

Robin Wright proposes that CBS students be required to have special permission to register for IDL Biol 4003 and 4004.   The committee discussed reasonable restrictions for access to enrollment, such as non-probationary status, not having already received a D or F in the course either on-campus or through IDL, and not allowing students to exceed a reasonable credit load (e.g. no more than 18 total credits).  Committee members discussed the problem of whose responsibility it would be to grant permission numbers.  Academic advisors, faculty mentors, and the Director of Undergraduate Studies were proposed as possible gatekeepers whose signature was required before a permission number could be given.  Robin will follow up with Dr. Brooker and the College of Continuing Education to move forward on restricting course access.  A contract and list of restrictions will be drafted and brought to the committee for approval. 
The meeting was adjourned.
